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Design Review Commission

Minutes (final)

Wednesday, March 3, 2021
 6:00 P.M.

 ZOOM WEBINAR
PRESENT:
Tamie Ehinger, Chair; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair; Rob DuBoff; Leslie DiCarlo; Chris Bennett; 
                             Ellen Sheehan; Sean Smith

STAFF:

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner, City of Saratoga Springs 
                             Patrick Cogan, Building Inspector & Zoning Officer
                             Vince DeLeonardis, City Attorney, City of Saratoga Springs



Mark Schachner, Counsel to the Land Use Boards

CALL TO ORDER:   Tamie Ehinger, Chair, called the meeting to order at  6:03 P.M.                 

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the proceedings of this meeting are being recorded for the benefit of the secretary.  Because the minutes are not a verbatim record of the proceedings, the minutes are not a word-for-word transcript of the recording.  
A.   APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES:
Rob Duboff made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 10, 2021 DRC meeting minutes with a

minor correction as submitted.   Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair seconded the motion.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair; in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; 
Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor
MOTION PASSES: 7-0

B.  POSSIBLE CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS:
The intent of a consent agenda is to identify any application that appears to be “approvable” without need for further evaluation or discussion.  If anyone wishes to further discuss any proposed consent agenda item, then that item would be pulled from the “consent agenda” and dealt with individually. 

                1. 20210079 WHOLE HARVEST AWNING, 421-423 Broadway, Historic Review of entrance awning 

                    within the Transect-6 Urban Core District. 

                2. 20210112 HARRIS BEACH PLLC SIGNAGE, 513 Broadway, Historic Review of freestanding sign

                    within the Transect-6 Urban Core District.

                3. 20210113 SARATOGA DREAMS SIGNAGE, 203 Union Avenue, Architectural Review of freestanding

                    sign within the Urban Residential-3 District.
                4. 20210133 MARTIN BARN, 6 Hickock Road, Architectural Review of a new barn in the Rural Residential

                    District.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, made a motion in the matter of the Whole Harvest Awning, 421-423 Broadway; Harris Beach PLLC Signage, 513 Broadway; Saratoga Dreams Signage, 203 Union Avenue; Martin Barn, 6 Hickock Road, that these applications be approved as submitted.  Ellen Sheehan seconded the motion.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;
Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor
MOTION PASSES:  7-0

C.  DRC APPLICATIONS UNDER CONSIDERATION:
COMMENTS FROM THE CHAIR: 
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the agenda is very full this evening, with a great deal of discussion.  To assure that we are appropriately able to evaluate each application we will in fact have a hard stop at 10:00 P.M.  Should the Commission be unable to discuss your application prior to 10:00 P.M., we will place your application at the beginning of the agenda at our next scheduled DRC meeting scheduled for March 24, 2021.  Should the later applicants choose to postpone at this time, you may opt out rather than wait until 10 P.M.  Thank you for your patience and understanding.

RECUSAL:                                                     

Commission member Rob DuBoff recused from the following two applications.

             1.    #20200809 SIMPSON REQUEST FOR DEMOLITION – 65 PHILA STREET, 65 Phila Street, Historic Review 

                    for the demolition of a vacant structure with historic significance within the Urban Residential-4 District.

             2.    #202100852 SIMPSON REQUEST FOR DEMOLITION – 69 PHILA STREET, 69 Phila Street, Historic Review 

                    for the demolition of a vacant structure with historic significance within the Urban Residential-4 District.

Agent:  Tonya Yasenchak, Engineering America; Matthew Chauvin, Attorney
Ms. Yasenchak stated we have two applications before the Commission this evening, 65 & 69 Phila Street.  Due to their proximity and are adjacent to each other we have been presenting and submitted information about them at the same time to make the discussion more succinct.  We are requesting review and decision on these properties separately.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the applicant has before the Commission a request for demolition of both properties.

When the DRC reviews a historic property for demolition there are two steps to take.  The first is to determine if the said structures have any historical or architectural significance.  If it is determined that they do, the applicant is requested to return with documented information to allow the Commission to determine if an approval can be granted.  We have asked the applicant to return with the following information – the applicant must demonstrate good faith efforts to preserve both structures.  The Chair reviewed the following information from the Zoning Ordinance.  The applicant shall document good faith efforts in seeking an alternative that will result in the preservation of the structure.  The applicant shall document efforts to find a purchaser interested in acquiring and preserving the structure.  The applicant shall demonstrate that the structure

cannot be adapted for any other permitted use, whether by the current owner or by a purchaser.  They shall submit evidence   
that the property is not capable of earning a reasonable return regardless of whether than return represents the most profitable return possible.  With the request for demolition of a historic structure we request that the applicant 
provide the Commission with a post demolition plan.  

Ms. Yasenchak provided a visual of 65 and 69 Phila Street.  At the last appearance before the DRC the Commission did find that both buildings were significant in architecture and historic character for this neighborhood.  Additional information was submitted per the code.  Ms. Yasenchak reviewed the good faith efforts to seek alternatives that preserve the structures noting 69 Phila Street was to be created into a 3-unit apartment house which would be profitable.  This was interrupted by tree damage to the rear of the building and direction by the city to demolish the affected area decreasing the square footage, so a 3-unit building was no longer feasible.  Before the plan could be reworked 65 Phila Street came up for sale.  During discussions with the city, it was noted the demolition of 65 and 69 Phila Street would not occur without opposition from City Commissions and Foundations.  
A plan was developed to restore the structures within the footprints and perhaps add garages and perhaps the addition of a third structure between the two creating 67 Phila Street. This was not approved.  A third plan called for the demolition of two existing structures, combining the lots and the construction of a larger single-family residence more in keeping with the adjacent properties.  Another alternative was multiple units or condo type apartments. This was not pursued as it called for removal of 65 and 69 Phila.   Over the years the applicants did try to pursue a purchaser.  Showing time logs and MLS listing activity reports were submitted for both 65 and 69 Phila Street.  This resulted in only one bonafide offer which was not closed.  There have been several verbal offers from respected home builders but these all contained contingencies that included demolition of the existing structures.  There have been some in the last several days and the owner still has been pursuing purchasers.  There is currently an offer on 69 Phila Street, it is a good faith effort and is in process of going through the details.  
The adaptation of the structures for other permitted uses – Phila Street is a narrow one-way street with parking on both sides.  There is limited off-street parking which factors heavily on alternative permitted uses.  Ms. Yasenchak reviewed the permitted uses such as small school, religious organizations, bed and breakfast or rooming house, senior housing and assisted senior care facility.  
Regarding earning a reasonable return.  Estimates have been submitted for the restoration of 65 and 69 Phila Street.  Basic square foot estimates for new construction of 2,200 square foot homes, Competitive Market Analysis of similar properties and reasonable rate of return information was also furnished to the Commission.  Information was provided and reviewed regarding the restoration costs for 69 Phila Street looking at general requirements and everything that goes into a remodel is substantial.  Also, submitted to the Commission were findings for homes in the Historic Districts providing two market analyses looking at both historic and non-historic homes in Saratoga Springs.  Schaefer Engineering did provide structural reports on the properties.  65 Phila Street was noted to be in a serious state of disrepair, and should be remove due to 

it being cost prohibitive and a potential danger to the public.  69 Phila Street the engineer did also state that there did not appear to be anything of potential worth within the building that would be worth saving.  Due to the serious state of disrepair that the building should be removed due to the potential danger to the public.  To bring these buildings up to today’s codes as well as the average selling points it is very unlikely that a reasonable or no return would be received.  A listing of all distressed properties for sale and sold in Saratoga Springs from 2017-2021 was provided.  
A post development plan was provided in the application.  The owner would like to sell these properties as lots to developers.  Designs have been provided to the Commission.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated in terms of reviewing the documentation provided the Chair suggested reviewing each of the four criteria, reviewing the applicants bullet points and addressing those each individually.  We are looking for a good faith effort to seek alternatives to preserve the structure.   The Chair began with #1 - 69 Phila Street was creating a 3-unit apartment house which would be profitable.  This was interrupted by tree damage to the rear of the building and direction by the city to demolish the affected area decreasing the square footage, so a 3-unit building was no longer feasible.  Why would the applicant at that point simply replace the portion of the structure that had been demolished?  The applicant would not have required any approvals.  It is considered an act of nature.  #2 - In terms of looking at constructing a third structure, creating basically 67 Phila Street, why is a third structure needed?  #3 - the third plan calls for the demolition of the structures.  I will now ask for questions and comments from the Commission.

Ellen Sheehan stated 65 Phila Street came up for sale for $125,000 so they had $125,000 to fix 69 Phila Street.  Pam Funiciello submitted some minutes from a ZBA meeting in 2004.  These homes were in violation then and that is when they applied for it to become three parcels.  It was problematic from the beginning.  She also agreed with the Chair regarding the     

third point.  
Patrick Cogan, Building Inspector & Zoning Officer, stated regarding the consultation with the DRC, and the Historic Preservation Foundation on efforts to save.  He did not see this anywhere in the applicant’s materials on how those efforts were made.  
Ms. Yasenchak stated she will consult with the applicants while the Commission continues with the discussion.

She believes this was discussed in the past with the City since these properties were purchased some time ago.  

Chris Bennett spoke regarding a renovation currently underway on Park Avenue.  A house very much in the condition as these homes, and this home is viable for renovation, but these are not.  The cost of new construction is not exempt from lumber and building costs.  Renovation maybe a more viable process versus new construction. 

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, states we will move onto efforts to locate a purchaser.  The Chair noted that she can see many 

members of the audience wishing to speak regarding this application.  A public comment period will follow the Commission’s review.  The applicant indicates and has provided logs showing that the homes have been for sale on and off for many years, most of those people interested were seeking to restore the property.  Only one bonafide offer to date was received which required owner financing.  We have information that directly contradicts those statements.  Several residents of the city have provided information as to offers that were made including cash offers.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any further questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, continued in terms of adaptation of structures for other permitted uses.  You indicate that Phila  

is a narrow one-way street with parking on both sides.  These conditions exist on all of Phila Street not just this block.

This has been managed well.  In terms of the adaptive reuses, private school, religious organizations, bed and breakfast or rooming house, senior housing and assisted senior care facility.  The applicant would not have required a variance for any of those uses just a Special Use Permit and Site Plan Review from the Planning Board.  The Chair stated it is her understanding that the Planning Board has never been approached about the possibility of re-adapting these structures in any of these manners.  There is no time in which the applicant appeared before the Planning Board to explore any of these options or ideas.  Again, that does not fall within a good faith effort.    
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any further questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated we will now move onto the fourth criteria – the estimates for the restoration of 65 and 69 Phila Street.  We have been provided with many figures providing estimates for restoration versus estimates for new construction.
Who created those numbers?  Were these supplied by a qualified contractor?  There is no indication at all where these were obtained.  They are simply listed.  These appear to be current estimates.  Are there previous estimates for work proposed along the way?  These homes have been in dire disrepair for an exceptionally long time.  It will be expensive to restore them, there is no doubt.  The reasoning is since the applicant has allowed these buildings to fall into such severe disrepair.  They have been extremely negligent.  Had even the minimal amount of maintenance been done over the years these costs would not be where they are.  This is a self-inflicted hardship.  Lastly, in these costs estimates the applicant has included a two-car garage.  I am not sure that would be relevant in including this in the cost to restore the existing structures, it would not be appropriate to include.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any further questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.

Ellen Sheehan agreed with the Chair’s comments and noted they were well stated.
Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner questioned if the Commission had any questions or concerns from Patrick Cogan, Zoning Officer, Building Inspector.  

Patrick Cogan, Building Inspector & Zoning Officer,  stated he did find a few anomalies in the submitted materials.

He did not see any analysis of the properties being used as two families.  This is an allowed use in the UR-4 District.  It is a principal permitted use.  Also, the analysis of whether the structure can be adapted for other approved uses assumes that you have shown that the structures cannot be viably used for their current uses.  He does not believe that the threshold 

has been demonstrated with the materials submitted.  The cost estimates provided do cause him the same concerns as noted by the Chair.  There are line items that are certainly not appropriate to be included, and does not feel this is an 

accurate representation of what it would cost to restore these structures.  He would like to see during the length of time the owners have held these properties some historic estimates that were received from viable contractors and professionals from architects and engineers.  Where are those estimates showing the cost to restore at any point during the life of these buildings?  How can you state you have made a viable attempt to restore these if you do not have any estimates for the cost to restore them?  This is a gaping hole in what has been presented.  I also echo the concerns the Chair has stated. 

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she would like to open it up for public comment.  The Chair noted the Commission is in receipt of dozens and dozens of letters from community residents for these two properties.  All of which indicate that 

the writers of these letters are very much against the demolition of these properties.  Many of the City’s residents have put a great deal of time and effort into these letters with documentation and photographs.  It is much appreciated by the Commission.  Some residents include but not all, James Gold, Giovanna D’Orazio, Linda Whittle, Steven Kind, Amy 

Godine, Kyra & Adam Favro, Mark Halworth, Sonny Bonacio, Teresa Barrent, Marketa Wolf, Beth Rowen, Bourne and Karen Ragano, John & Annie Krosinski, Logan Smith, Barbara & Jim Lombardo, Linda Robinson, Carol Wells, Sandra Chase, Pam Funiciello, Pauline Grassi, Holly Gagne, Ronald Kim, Mitchell Cohen, Elizabeth Howe, Kristen Dart, Erin Tobin, and Matt Herst.  Several of the letter writers have provided documentation of offers they have made for these properties.  Again, one in fact being a cash offer.  
PUBLIC HEARING:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, opened the public hearing at 7:02 P.M.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation.  This organization has been advocating for the preservation of these buildings since 1998 when the Foundation established its “Ten to Save” list.  Both buildings were on the list at that time.  So, we have been advocating for the preservation with these owners for over 20 years.  This is insulting to everyone who owns a historic property and has gone through the process and spent monies to renovate and restore their historic buildings.  In August of this year City Court indicated that they either needed to repair the structures or seek approval from the DRC for demolition.  They waited until the last minute and have asked for two adjournments requiring a further delay in the City Court process.  Ms. Bosshart noted in her 12-year tenure as Executive Director of the SSPF she has one conversation with the Simpsons, despite letters and correspondence helping in either selling or assisting them with rehabilitation tax credits.  One meeting does not show a good faith effort. The monies the Simpsons have spent on legal fee could have gone for the rehabilitation of these properties.  This is a self-created hardship.  Ms. Bosshart requested the DRC deny the approval for demolition.
Carol Wells, 60 Phila Street.  I live directly across the street from these properties.  We have watched this unfold since we have lived here for 30 years.  I agree with Ms. Bosshart that this is absolutely a self created hardship. I want to live in a historic district.  Construction costs are outrageous.  The Simpsons did approach them stating their desire to demolish the buildings.  We stated our preference to keep the buildings.  The Simpsons stated if you do not agree with demolition, we will let them rot until we can demolish them.  There is enough space for parking, driveways, and parking in the rear of the sites.

We are hoping you deny the request for demolition.

Pam Funiciello, 61 Phila Street.  I have been in this neighborhood and lived there for about 30 years.  Regarding the damage from the tree on 69 Phila Street making it unfeasible to develop 69 Phila Street. DRC meeting minutes from April 2001 indicated the request for demolition of the rear of 69 Phila Street.  The Commission indicated they would work with the Simpsons to remove the damaged portion and rebuild in the existing footprint. 

Mitchell Cohen stated the information from Mrs. Wells is incredibly important.  Those houses were habitable at the time they were sold.  Which is different than the state the houses are in now due to the applicant’s negligence.  
Jerome Mopsik, 61 Phila Street.  I was a tenant at 61 Phila Street adjacent to these properties for over 8 years.

We enjoyed living there.  It is noticeably clear that the Simpsons have willfully neglected these properties over a long period of time.  It is unbelievable to live next door and see what they have allowed to happen to these properties.  They should not be rewarded by approving demolition.

Chris Bennett stated there have been properties which were in disrepair like those of 65 and 69 Phila Street.

They have been rehabilitated and are beautiful.  Fixing up old buildings and rehabbing them and doing right by old structures is being done throughout the city.

Patrick Cogan, Building Inspector & Zoning Officer provided clarification on the first point in the good faith effort with

regard to the tree falling on the structure.  They indicated the City directed the affected area be demolished thereby cutting the square footage, thereby eliminating the feasibility of a 3-unit building.  There was likely a reason to order the demolition of the remaining structure after the damage.  The Zoning Ordinance has always contained provisions for the owners to rebuild or repair the structure in the same footprint if the damage was caused through no fault of your own.  The same is true today.  There was nothing preventing the owners from rebuilding the damaged portion of the structure at the time it sustained the damage.  The claim that the City ordered the demolition and that caused them the loss of the third unit is disingenuous.  It would never have applied.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she would like to go back and review the criteria the applicant has provided.  In looking at each of the points to conclude as a team if the applicant has met that criteria.  

Ms. Yasenchak stated she does have some information for the Commission. The applicants indicated that they did have  
conversations with Carrie Woerner, who was at the SSPF prior to Ms. Bosshart.  Also, discussion was held with Jeff Bournemann and Bradley Birge of the City over the years.  Nothing had been brought in as far as sketch plan or application, but discussion was held.  There were some questions raised by the DRC.  69 Phila purchase price for $41,000 there was a $26,000 tax lien on the property which was also paid at that time.  Regarding the tree falling, she is not aware if an insurance company would insure a vacant building besides just liability.  Building estimates - some came from Curtis Lumber.  The owners are currently renovating Park Place and are aware of some construction costs.  The Park Place project is not in a historic district.  Regarding offers on the properties, for any offer to be seriously considered it should be in writing with a deposit.  Each individual lot is about 5,000 square feet and 5,200 square feet.  Requirements in this district for two family homes requires 3,000 square feet per dwelling unit.  These properties would need to be used for single family residences or for those other items discussed.  Parking on the site would be questionable.  The buildings are where they are at and Ms. Yasenchak respectfully requested the Commission to look at these buildings as they are.  We have provided information from a structural engineer as well as estimates for repair.  These properties were in disrepair when they were purchased.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated due to the involvement of the SSPF with this project we will allow Ms. Bosshart to speak.

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, SSPF stated when she spoke with the owners on September 25, 2017, they spoke about their hardships owning the property.  We offered to assist them in obtaining tax credits at no charge.  That offer was never acknowledged or accepted.  If the applicant’s agent wishes to rule on the properties as they currently stand, then bringing up conversations and meetings held 13 years ago seems irrelevant.  There have been no good faith efforts.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, questioned staff regarding leaving the public hearing open.

Mr. Schachner, Counsel to the Land Use Boards spoke regarding the appropriate procedure for closing the public hearing 

prior to the Commission’s deliberation.

Patrick Cogan, Building Inspector & Zoning Officer, spoke regarding Ms. Yasenchaks remarks concerning the size of the lots and the variances required due to the square footage of the lots for two family dwelling units.  Use and area variances 

were granted for 69 Phila on April 10, 1996 to allow for the three-unit use.  Those variances were extended in 2001 and 2002.  It is important to note the history of the application process has shown that the City’s Land Use Boards have been amenable to potential uses and reuses of the structures despite zoning regulations to allow for uses and adaptive reuses of the structures.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any further questions or comments from the audience.  

Pam Funiciello questioned what is to follow this process.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the goal of this hearing is to come to a conclusion.  The applicant has applied for a demolition permit.  Yes, the goal and objective of these discussions, based on the information presented to us to either approve the application for demolition based on the criteria or on the contrary basically deny the application for demolition.  

Liz Howe, 71 Phila Street.  Helen Simpson has requested three times first refusal on my property.  Good faith is trusting that your neighbors will do their due diligence to take care of their homes, trusting that your property will not be trespassed upon, good faith is that your neighbors are telling the truth.  I hope someday the neighbor next door loves their property as much as my other neighbors.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, closed the public hearing at 7:47 P.M.  Written correspondence is always permitted and made part of the file.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the Commission will review criteria and what information the applicant has provided and reach some conclusions.  It is important to review the criteria.  

The applicant needs to demonstrate good cause as to why a structure cannot be preserved.  They must meet all five of the following criteria:

1. The applicant shall document good faith efforts in seeking alternatives to demolition, and that includes consultation with the DRC and the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation.  
2. The applicant shall document efforts to find a buyer interested in acquiring and preserving the structure.

3. The applicant shall demonstrate that the structure cannot be adapted for another use.

4. The applicant shall submit evidence that the property is not capable of earning a reasonable return.

5. The applicant must provide a post demolition plan for the property.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the applicant has indicated and reviewed the good faith efforts to seek alternatives that preserve the structures noting for 69 Phila Street was creating a 3-unit apartment house which would be profitable.

This was interrupted by tree damage to the rear of the building and direction by the city to demolish the affected area 

decreasing the square footage so a 3-unit building was no longer feasible.  As the Chair stated earlier it does not make sense that the applicant did not simply rebuild those additions if it was significant enough to impede their ability to create a 3-unit apartment building.  The Chair asked if any Commission members had any questions or comments.  
Ellen Sheehan stated going back to the documents which were submitted by Pam Funiciello from the ZBA minutes from 2004.  The minutes state that the Simpsons were aware of the condition of the homes when purchased.  Mr. Simpson stated

“he could board up the buildings, leave them for years”.  This does not sound like good faith.

Chris Bennett stated no one stated additions could not be placed on the buildings to meet needs of the family or a multiple family dwelling.  No one said you cannot increase the size.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated should the applicant have chosen to rebuild the portion of the structure damaged by the tree no approvals would have been necessary.  The applicant also stated in discussions with the City they were advised the demolition of 65 and 69 would not occur without opposition from the City Commissions and Foundations.  The applicants indicated they worked closely with the City Planner and planned to create an additional lot at 67 Phila Street.  They indicate that this plan was not approved.  It is unclear if an official plan was submitted or merely a conversation.

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated a subdivision application was submitted before all three Land Use Boards

Converting two parcels into three parcels.  Allowing for the repair of the two existing structures and construction of 

a new single-family dwelling.  This was denied by the ZBA and the application did not move further.

Sean Smith stated they did have an opportunity to preserve those two structures, but it included the construction of a third structure.

Ms. Yasenchak stated she will speak with her clients; she believes the third structure would make this more profitable

and add to the value of the property.   

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the third item the applicant provided indicated that they did have a third plan which did call for demolition of the two existing structures and continued with what they proposed for the site following demolition.  
That is not a good faith alternative.  Any questions or comments from the Commission.  

Sean Smith stated we spoke about the condition of the property now and that they have owned the property for over 20 years.  Can they supply details on what they have done over the years to protect their initial investment?
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated we will circle back with the applicant’s agent.  My thoughts are based on these three

criteria and the first aspects of demonstration.  The Chair stated it is her opinion that they have not met, nor does it satisfy the requirement in terms of criteria #1 that preserves the structure.  Any questions or comments or interpretations from the Commission.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, posed Sean Smith’s question to Ms. Yasenchak.  Can details on what the applicants have done over the years to protect their initial investment, maintenance of the properties, repairs to the properties, etc.?

Ms. Yasenchak stated she will investigate and supply this information to the Commission. There was an application before a Board that the two buildings would be restored.  The reasoning behind the third building was the economic viability of the project and help recoup some expenses.  This option was denied.  She will further research this.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the subdivision application was denied for clarification.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated moving onto #2 locating a purchaser for the property.  Again, we have had letters submitted  from city residents indicating that they have made offers on these properties.  One, the Chair noted for the applicant was   Sandra Chase who made an offer on 69 Phila Street in 2018 for $389,000.  In July 2020 she made a second offer for $319,000 cash.  She has provided written documentation of those offers.  An additional letter from Colleen Brady, an actual letter to the homeowners offering $250,000 for 65 Phila Street in 2019.  All of these are documented and in the record.  In reviewing the listing now as it currently exists on the market, 65 and 69 Phila Street are being packaged at $600,000 total for both.  This maybe a deterrent for buyers.  Comparables were provided but these comparables while in disrepair are habitable.  The Chair does not feel the applicant has satisfied the criteria by providing documentation showing efforts to find a purchaser. Any questions or comments from the Commission.

Leslie DiCarlo questioned who performed the market analysis noting that the historic district was a declining market.

Ms. Yasenchak stated she will provide that information to the Commission.  She did note that she does, as a matter of course, regularly design renovations for historic properties and appears before this Commission.  It is difficult for people to find a middle ground when they wish to purchase something and want to renovate it regarding prices.  They are often not fully aware of the guidelines and requirements for repair and renovation and find it cost prohibitive.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if the Commission members have any further questions regarding meeting the criteria for  locating a purchaser.  The Chair stated, once again the information provided does not satisfy that requirement.  The Chair stated the third criteria the Commission will be reviewing is the adaptation of structures for other permitted uses.  The applicant has provided and indicated that Phila Street is a narrow one-way street with parking on both sides. Those factors weigh heavily on other alternative permitted uses which include private schools, religious organizations, bed and breakfast or a rooming house, senior housing and assisted senior care facility.  These uses would not need any variances but simply a Special Use Permit from the Planning Board and Site Plan Review.  These are allowed within the district.  There has been no time when the applicant has come before the Planning Board with a proposal for any of those adaptive reuses.  Therefore, the Chair stated the information submitted by the applicant does not meet the criteria or provide satisfactory documentation that the applicant has pursued the possibility of adaptive reuse.  Any questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.

Ms. Yasenchak stated anyone who would look at this question and say that maybe a developer or owner has not brought forth any options to the Board for an adaptive reuse.  When an owner can look at a property and see what needs to go into a building to make it adaptable for those uses, an owner could determine it would be costly and not feasible.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated what the applicant’s agent is indicating is that the applicant had potentially thought about these ideas but because of items interfering with an approval process they sought not to pursue them.  What you are being required to do is show good faith efforts in terms of pursuing adaptive reuse.  What is being presented here is that they thought about it.  There is a difference.  Had the applicant gone through some reviews it would be an indication to the Commission that they had pursued this.  That is not what is being presented here.

Ms. Yasenchak stated once an owner or developer reviewed all the facts that would have to be involved, why would they

still go through knowing that the answer would be no due to spatial restrictions.  Is there a way to answer that question in more depth to say why those items would not even be pursuable, rather than spend money to ask for something knowing the answer would be no.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated they would not have known that.  Application fees are minimal especially if looked at that spread over the years.  If the applicant wished to show the Commission that they had actively pursued an adaptive reuse they would have filed an application.  We cannot look at this and read this as pursuing adaptive reuse.  These are simply thoughts.

Matthew Chauvin, Attorney for the applicant, stated it is important to note the prong of the test you are citing from the City Code does not require or reference good faith efforts at adaptively reusing the property.  It requires that this applicant show this Board that the property cannot be used adaptively in the ways permitted.  It does not require that we appear before the other Boards and make applications but merely requires we make a showing to you that those other adaptive reuses as cited in the other five examples provided to you would not be appropriate here.  The evaluation is fundamentally flawed in how it is being applied here.  That is not what the language in the statute requires.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the applicant shall demonstrate that the structure cannot be adapted for any other permitted use, whether by the current owner or by a purchaser, which would result in a reasonable return.  The applicant has not demonstrated that it cannot be.  The applicant has listed reasons why they thought it might not be.  
Matthew Chauvin spoke saying that he wanted to make the distinction between the showing of a good faith effort and references being made to a requirement that applications be made to and appear before other land use boards for adaptive reuse.  That is not what the statute says.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated it is unfair to state three items basically saying we did not do this because we feel there is not enough parking available.  Was there enough parking available?  That is something that would be determined by a different board.  These are their assumptions; there is no formal documentation to state that.

Mr. Schachner, Counsel to the Land Use Boards, stated the applicant’s attorney’s principal point is that there is not an explicit requirement for that element requiring appearances before the other land use boards to demonstrate lack of capability of adaptive reuse.  I think that is 100% correct.  However, I do not think any member of the Commission is suggesting that there is an explicit requirement to appear before the other land use boards to show there is not reasonable adaptive reuse.  The applicant’s attorney is pointing out there is not a temporal aspect to the requirement that says you must go back into the past.  However, especially important, it is not unreasonable for the Board to look at any number of indicia or factors an applicant might do to demonstrate that there is no reasonable adaptive reuse.  Some applicants and any applicants could demonstrate that by showing how they tried to demonstrate reasonable adaptive reuse by appearing before other land use boards showing a, b, or c and that certainly is one of the factors this Commission could review and factor in in making this determination.  The Chair and other members of the Commission are indicating it could have been done and if it had been done it could demonstrate a lack of capability of adaptive reuse.  Those are perfectly appropriate considerations.     

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the onus is on the applicant to show they have pursued every avenue including adaptive reuse. 
Actual documentation indicating lack of parking would have been helpful.  It is not required but any documentation the applicant can provide to further their cause.  The Chair does not feel they have adequately done so.

Ms. Yasenchak stated this is something we can provide the Board with, other options and why they have not been pursued with the various Boards.  Looking at the statute as to other alternative permitted uses. Is it really permitted if it needs a zoning variance for the use, such as parking?  We can list this for the DRC, what the actual numbers are when it 
comes down to each of those uses, what is required and why it may not fit on the property.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated if the applicant would like to provide that information it would be fine if you think it would be helpful to the Commission.  

Mr. Schachner, Counsel to the Land Use Boards, noted that the applicant’s agent has offered to provide additional information to the Commission be included in your informed decision making.  If you accept the applicant’s offer to provide additional information and additional information is supplied for your consideration it would be more appropriate to re-open the public hearing.  Additional information submitted to the Commission on an application subject to public hearing, as this is, any member of the public can comment on that new information.  Mr. Schachner provided information to the Commission on the difference between public comment period and a public hearing.

Ellen Sheehan spoke regarding the applicant needing to meet all five of the criteria.  We have determined that they have not met two.  Is not this a moot point?  What would be the purpose of additional information?  

Mr. Schachner, Counsel to the Land Use Boards, stated he did not realize the Commission was giving the applicant additional homework.  I was under the impression when the public hearing was closed, we were done accepting information and you were going to deliberate.  I did not realize additional information was to be forthcoming. An applicant has the right to augment what they have submitted with the Commissions permission.  My point was if they do augment information then because of the public hearing requirement it should be reopened.  The practical matter is you are correct, the criteria all must be met.  The Commission has not literally made that decision, but you have in your discussion and deliberation this far, you have certainly indicated a very substantial likelihood of that being your finding.  The applicant does have the right to augment their information.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, reiterated that the applicant must meet all five criteria for the Commission to be able to approve demolition of these historic properties.  

Ms. Yasenchak stated she will need to do further investigation to obtain information regarding the person who performed the cost analysis as well as more hard facts.  There may be other information concerning the offers providing actual dates and 

formal offers, and when those were done, as well as additional information concerning the good faith efforts.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, spoke to the Commission with regarding to requesting additional information from the 

applicant.

Leslie DiCarlo spoke to clarify her request – she did not need any further information.  She just questioned the source.

Ellen Sheehan stated this applicant has had weeks to prepare for this.  My concern if they were to return and there is a question, since the applicants are not here only their representative, another delay could occur waiting for information.

This has already been dragged out.  Postponed several times and her concern is that this could continue to happen.

The applicant has had weeks to prepare along with two postponements.  In her opinion they had their time to

do a better job of providing documentation.      

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she completely concurs with Ellen’s comments and observation.  We will move onto criteria 
#4 stating the applicant shall provide evidence that the property is not capable of earning a reasonable return.  The applicant has provided some estimates for the restoration of 65 and 69 Phila Street. There is no indication where this information was obtained and who provided them.  These are also current estimates and there is no 

documentation regarding any historical estimates.  That should have been included as well.  The analysis provided

includes adding a two-car garage, and insurance.  Those numbers are not appropriate and should not be factored in.

What the applicant has provided does not satisfy those conditions in terms of providing documentation.  These numbers are not adequately sufficient in terms of providing documentation.  The applicant should have prepared this including basic referrals.  Any questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated it has been suggested that additional documentation would be helpful to the Commission.  The Chair feels that the Commission in doing their due diligence that we give the applicant a chance to provide the additional information.  This is incredibly frustrating since the DRC has gone above and beyond to accommodate the applicant and provide every single opportunity to state your case.  So, again we will allow this.  The Chair noted her disappointment in what has been provided.  There is nothing that would allow the Commission to move forward with an approval on the demolition as it has been presented tonight.  We look forward to receiving and reviewing additional documentation, but the applicant should be aware the onus is you.  If no additional documentation is received by the Commission, we have no other option but to deny the application for demolition.
Ellen Sheehan questioned if there is a time limit on the submission of additional information to the Commission.
Is there a date we can impose to have adequate time to review, prior to the next meeting?
Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated the next scheduled DRC meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, March 24, 2021.

The DRC meets for caravan on Wednesday, March 17th and the Commission prefers to have all information prior to the caravan to have time to review prior to the meeting.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated information was received early this morning for this application tonight.  This was truly unfair and not in the applicant’s best interest.  

Mr. Schachner, Counsel to the Land Use Boards, stated the Commission has every right to give the applicant a hard deadline.  Any information received after that date and time will not be considered by the Commission and under the circumstances that would be very appropriate.  

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated in light of Counsel’s comment, noon of March 17th, 2021 be the hard deadline for information to be submitted to the Commission.  This provides adequate time to provide this information to Commission members prior to caravan. 

The Commission agreed to a hard deadline of noon on March 17th, 2021 for any and all supplemental information to be submitted.
Mr. Schachner, Counsel to the Land Use Boards, asked the Commission to clarify that all the dialogue and review the 
Board did tonight applies to both applications and both properties even though they are two separate applications. 

The Commission affirmed that tonight’s review and discussion apply to both properties and applications.

PUBLIC HEARING:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she will officially re-open the public hearing at 8:45 P.M.  The public hearing will remain open until the next scheduled DRC meeting scheduled for March 24, 2021. 
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, noted no formal decision will be rendered this evening.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she appreciates all the audience attendance and comments and the applicant’s patience.

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner reiterated the statement made by the Chair regarding the extensive agenda this evening.

We will not begin any new application after 10:00 P.M.  If you feel your application will not be heard before the deadline

you can defer until the next meeting.  Priority will be given on the agenda to applicants who should choose to defer this evening.

Mr. Trojanski stated based upon staff comments his application is listed as #8, on the agenda this evening.

They will defer until the next meeting.

           8.    #20200864 BALLSTON AVENUE TOWNHOMES EXTERIOR, 96-116 Ballston Avenue, Architectural

                  Review of 18 townhomes within the Transect-5 Neighborhood Center District. 
DEFERRED TO DRC MEETING SCHEDULED FOR MARCH 24, 2021.

8:48 The Commission recessed.
Matthew Jones, Attorney stated based on staff comments his application is listed as #7, on the agenda this evening.

They will defer until the next meeting.  
     7.    #20210081 MCJACK LLC REQUEST FOR DEMOLITION, 3376 South Broadway, Architectural Review

            Determination of historic/architectural significance for vacant structures and possible review of demolition

            within the Office/Medical Business-1 District.

DEFERRED TO DRC MEETING SCHEDULED FOR MARCH 24, 2021.

Mr. Schachner, Counsel to the Land Use Boards, exited the meeting at 8:53 P.M.

Rob DuBoff resumed his position on the Commission.
8:53 The Commission reconvened.

Mr. Redick speaking on behalf of the Faulk-Lansford application listed as #4 on the agenda this evening requested to defer until the next DRC meeting scheduled for March 24, 2021.

     4.
#20210126 FAULK-LANSFORD EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 16 Fifth Avenue, Historic Review of 

               front porch and driveway modifications within the Urban Residential-1District.

DEFERRED TO DRC MEETING SCHEDULED FOR MARCH 24, 2021.

RECUSALS:

Leslie DiCarlo recused from the following application.

Chris Bennett recused from the following application.

            3.    #20210082 KOVACHICK PORCH MODIFICATIONS, 184 Phila Street, Historic Review of front porch

    modifications within the Urban Residential-3 District.
Applicant:  Jill Kovachick & David Leman
Agent:  Toadflax Gardens
A visual of the property prior to construction on the front stairs was provided to the Commission.  Tamie Ehinger, Chair stated the applicants have removed the wood stairs and railings.

Ms. Kovachick stated the risers are granite and the steps are bluestone which is the same as what was approved when the carriage house was done.  All walkways and stairs into all the new additions and the back of the home as well.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, noted the railing per code with the mesh liner.  
Ms. Kovachick stated there are guards.  City staff noted that the applicant needs guards but only on the steps that are 30”

and above.  It was the DRC’s determination if the applicant should continue to guard or not.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated these changes have already been made.  They were made without DRC approval.

The applicant apologized for replacement of their stair without approval from this Commission.  We would have

Never spent this amount of money thinking there would be an issue.  We have gone through the process many times before.  We totally misunderstood the need for new approval and assumed the approval we received to use the granite and bluestone on the other four locations around their home would carry forward to these stairs as well.  They did not intend to circumvent the process.  We changed the materials for the front stairs, safety, and maintenance.  The wood stairs are slippery, and we have had more than one person fall, and get hurt.  Nothing works to prevent this hazardous situation.  Maintenance is a nightmare.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated when the applicant has performed the work without approval, we are required to review this application as if were coming before the Commission for the first time.  Expenses incurred cannot be a consideration.

Secondly, it is wonderful to see all the work you have done to this property to maintain the Victoria character of this home and it is one of the finest examples of Gothic Victorian in all of Saratoga and we commend you.  Any exterior changes to a home that change affect character defining features we review and consider very seriously.  The wooden staircase with its 

curved pipe railings are that a character defining feature of this historic home and the Chair believes it is.  These are not only the City Standards and Guidelines but those of the Secretary of the Interior Standards for Historic Properties.  Any replacement should be done in kind.  Wood needs to be replaced with wood.  A change in materials such as this is not appropriate.  While the steps are beautiful, they are not appropriate for this style and for this home.  The DRC exists specifically to determine if there is a rationale for an owner to change materials on a historic property and sometimes there are.  In this case, the Chair does not feel there is, and the wood steps should not have been removed and they should not have been reconfigured like this.  There are also some changes made to the supports underneath the porch as well.

Ms. Kovachick stated they were deteriorating brick which were not maintained over the years.  So, when the porch was done, we put the granite in to go along with the carriage house and the steps.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated those same guiding principles apply not only for the steps, but they also apply for the supports under the porch.  In a historic home the first thing the Commission reviews is can it be repaired versus replaced.  If it cannot be repaired, then replacement needs to be in kind.  There are situations where there is rationale for allowing a change in material.  In this case, with this house and this presence on the street, and this truly defining characteristic of coming up those beautiful steps, this is a situation where this would not have been approved.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if any members of the Commission have any questions or comments.

Rob DuBoff echoes what the Chair stated regarding the restoration of the porch.  My issue is not so much with the granite steps, because you do see it being used in historic applications, and bluestone has been used as step materials, but this would be seen more as steps down to a garden.  His issues are the size of the pieces you used for the treads; they are basically pavers which is a more suburban look.  We would not approve what looks like patio material to be used for this application.

Richard Marx from Toadflax stated they are treads they are 2” bluestone treads.  They are 2 x 14 x 6” treads.  

They are not flagging, and they have returns on them.  

Ellen Sheehan agrees with the Chair.  Our guidelines are specific and there should be historical accuracy in the design.

Both are missing here.  This is not appropriate.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair stated she likes the way the staircase flows from the sidewalk. Given the sidewalk is flagstone or bluestone and directs your eye to the house.  Of course, our guidelines state replace in kind she has no objection to this set of stairs.  
Patrick Cogan, Building Inspector & Zoning Officer,  stated in terms of safety handrails are the most important features on a set of stairs and provide the most insulation from liability.  What the Commission is saying is true and from his perspective these stairs need to be changed anyway to incorporate guard and handrail features to comply with code.   It cannot stay the way it is either from a code perspective.  

Sean Smith stated he can appreciate all that the applicant’s have done.  Unfortunately, when you have a historic home, and you have the means to enable it and grow it.  I recognize your need for safety, but I believe there is a way to make safe wood steps.  I agree with the team and have it be redone with the wood steps.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated we would look at it did the stairs need to be repaired or replaced that would be the first perspective we look for.  The steps might not have needed to be replaced at all.  Were they replaced out of necessity or

were they replaced from an aesthetic point?
Ms. Kovachick stated when they took the porch and the stairs apart, they were completely rotted and that is why we did it.

In her eyes the DRC already approved all the bluestone steps for the rest of the addition and the rear of the home, to compliment it.  That is why it was done.     

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the applicants also replaced the supports underneath the porch.  They replaced the deteriorating brick with stone.  Any questions or comments from the Commission.
Rob DuBoff stated he feels the change is for the better.  The granite is a more durable long-lasting choice.  He does not have any issues with the granite.  There is plenty of precedence for granite piers being used in our area in historic houses.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation complimented the applicants on the beautiful porch renovation.  Ms. Bosshart stated the wood steps are a more appropriate treatment.  Bluestone has been

used in the past in certain instances, typically it is not a multipiece tread and would not be used in this pattern.

It is not appropriate with the history and style of the home.

Mr. Marx questioned if it could be shown throughout history and research that stairs were not wood.  Wood was used to encase either stone or mortar and it was an inexpensive product to encase something to make it more stable.

Historically you have had slabs of stone and pieces of stone stairs throughout the city and the neighborhood. There are other maps which historically show solid stone, and bluestone that were used in these types of situations.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated when we look at an application such as this, we look at the stair and the treatment of the railing

Because that is appropriate for that era.  We are assuming that this is an original staircase.  It might have been repaired but 

we feel it is part of the original structure of this house.  If you have documentation that shows otherwise it would be incredibly relevant.  Our objective is to assure that the historic quality and characteristic of this house are not changed and retained.  

Rob DuBoff noted those wooden stairs were installed in 1994 or thereabouts.  He agrees with Ms. Bosshart regarding the 

The continuation of the railing that was there and a set of wood stairs.  
Mr. Marx spoke regarding doing some further research on historic products used in this area and provide the Commission with this documentation.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated this additional information would be extremely helpful to the Commission.  If the information can be provided by March 17th it would provide the Commission members time to review the materials.  The Chair recommended tabling this application until the next meeting scheduled for March 24, 2021.

NOTE:

Leslie DiCarlo resumed her position on the Commission.

Chris Bennett resumed his position on the Commission.

      4.     #20210128 MOREY EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 152 Spring Street, Historic Review of window and roof

              modifications within the Urban Residential-3 District.

Applicant:  Martin Morey
Mr. Morey stated he is a long-time resident of Saratoga Springs.  He recently purchased this home on Spring Street.

A visual of the property was provided.  The basic structure of the home is fine; however, the windows are old and dilapidated, do not match and are triple track aluminum single pane windows.  These windows are not historic. 

I would like to replace these windows with an Anderson 400 A series.  I am looking for uniformity throughout and wish to remove the triple track windows upgrade the home and have it look historically correct.  There are currently 42 windows in the home.  The other portion of the application is the roof replacement.  A visual of the roof was supplied showing three sections of the home.  What the applicant is proposing is replacing the front and rear roof to match the middle portion of the roof with architectural shingles in a dark grey or black color.          

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated in terms of the roof it currently is an asphalt shingle and you are replacing with asphalt shingle which is replacement in kind and does not come under the Commissions purview.  Can you provide information on which windows on the home are original?  

Mr. Morey stated he believes it is the two over two in the front.  The bottom windows are one over one and the second floor are two over two and are wood.   The small window in the gable will remain.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, questioned if any Commission members had questions or comments.
Chris Bennett spoke regarding historic windows in the historic district.  They should not be removed.  There is no reason to.

Triple tracks can be removed and replaced with a historic storm window.  Any window which is not original to the building 

can be removed.  

Rob DuBoff stated on the west elevation the openings have been changed over the years where they infilled with replacement windows.  The two over two are almost certainly original to the house and should remain. 

Patrick Cogan, Building Inspector & Zoning Officer, questioned the style of shingle on the middle roof.  The front has been redone with an architectural shingle.  The Commission does not have an issue with matching the roof to what currently exists, a three tab to architectural shingles. This should be included on the Notice of Decision for ease in the inspection process. For his department.
Chris Bennett stated the Commission does look at style and this change would be appropriate. 

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation.  She appreciates the owner investing in their home.  Ms. Bosshart stated the two over two windows are the original window style and should be maintained.  The remaining windows which are not historic there is no objection to their being replaced.  There are alternatives to ensure energy efficiency.   The original windows should be preserved.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated it appears the Commission is in favor of allowing the applicant to replace all windows with the

Anderson 400 series in a 2 over 2 patterns except for the windows on the front façade.  These windows are to be preserved.

Discussion ensued among the Commission noting all original windows should be preserved not just on the front façade.

Rob DuBoff stated there should be some documentation of the windows since this is wholesale window replacement which the Commission would recommend in these cases.  A window schedule noting the approximate age of the window and location would be helpful.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the applicant is looking for uniformity.
Rob DuBoff stated if the windows are original or have some serious age to them our guidelines dictate, they should be 

remain.  Some of the size openings on the west façade cannot accommodate a two over two windows in those spaces.

Discussion ensued regarding when replacement in kind is warranted versus repair.  

Rob DuBoff stated there are two different issues here.  The windows on the front façade may be original.  It is possible someone may have cut out the mutton and replace it with one large piece of glass.  The second issue is the applicant

spoke of some casement windows and some smaller window openings.  Logistically he is unsure if two over two would 

fit or even look appropriate in the smaller openings. 

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated since there is a hodgepodge of windows on this home.  The Chair stated she has no issue with the applicant replacing any non historic windows with new windows.  The front historic windows should be restored and maintained.  
Leslie DiCarlo stated we need a window schedule.  Even photos of all the elevations, windows numbered and document what is currently there, and what is being proposed for each window.  It is important just as procedure.  It does not need to be complicated.  We do not need exact measurements.  

Chris Bennett agrees with Leslie. A schedule would be helpful.

Patrick Cogan, Building Inspector & Zoning Officer, stated the schedule and identifying which are historic and should remain

would be helpful to review.  Also, what type of window is approved by the Commission is also helpful.  A sketch elevation

with the windows numbered.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated it appears a window schedule would be helpful to staff and the Commission members.

We would need a breakdown by elevation, numbering the current windows, and what it would be replaced with.  With the historic windows if the applicant requests replacement further documentation would be required in terms of deterioration and the fact that they could not be restored.  This should be provided prior to the March 24th meeting.   

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the time is 10:16 and as stated earlier we noted a hard stop at 10:00 P.M.

We will prioritize and place this item on the next DRC agenda for our March 24th meeting. 

           6.    #20200142 TAIT LANE RESERVE WORKFORCE HOUSING, 114 Tait Lane, Architectural Review

    of 12 buildings (202 units) of mixed income workforce housing with supportive activities and site

    amenities within the Transect-4 Urban Neighborhood District.

DEFERRED TO DRC MEETING SCHEDULED FOR MARCH 24, 2021.

UPCOMING MEETINGS:

Design Review Commission Caravan, Wednesday, March 17, 2021 at 5:00 P.M.
Design Review Meeting, Wednesday, March 24, 2021 at 6:00 P.M.
MOTION TO ADJOURN:
There being no further business to discuss Tamie Ehinger, Chairman adjourned the meeting at 10:20 P.M.







Respectfully submitted,





            

 Diane M. Buzanowski
 





 Recording Secretary
City of Saratoga Springs – Design Review Commission Minutes – March 3, 2021  -  Page 3 of 16

